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Gannon University like most universities faces strong challenges when it comes to helping students succeed in so-called “Gateway Courses.” Lower than average completion rates in these courses can profoundly affect students. Not succeeding in one or more of these courses can:
· Lengthen the time to degree completion for the student
· Result in a student changing to a major with fewer employment opportunities
· Result in the student leaving the university, especially if the student does not succeed in several gateway courses.
These consequences can be especially strong in STEM (Science Technology Engineering and Mathematics) fields. 
A study was undertaken to determine which courses had the lowest student completion rates. Table 1 presents the list of the 5 courses with the lowest completion rates. Please note that ESL (English as a Second Language) courses were not included. All of the courses listed are normally taken during the freshman year.
	Table 1: Courses with Lowest Completion Rate

	Department
	Course

	Physics
	Introduction to Mechanics
(calculus based)

	Math
	Calculus 2

	Math
	Calculus 1

	Math
	Mathematics Fundamentals 1

	Physics
	General Physics



The first 3 courses in Table 1 represent courses that students in Engineering and the Sciences are required to take for their degree programs. The final 2 courses are not taken by students in STEM programs.
In response to the needs to assist students in not only the courses with the lowest completion rates, but in other key courses for STEM students as well, Gannon University established the STEM Center within the University’s Student Success Center. The STEM Center is staffed by a director and trained peer consultants. The STEM Center provides:
· One-on-one and group tutoring opportunities for STEM and STEM-related courses at the University.  
· More intensive support to traditionally difficult courses through the STEM-PASS (Peer Assisted Study Scheme) initiative, which includes tutor attendance and participation in the target classes and facilitation of several extra help sessions each week.  
· Supplemental Instruction program to provide extra support to students in certain traditionally difficult courses. 
Beyond the first point, which is traditional tutoring for key courses, the center seeks to implement an enhanced tutoring service and supplemental instructions. The enhanced tutoring is not just subject matter oriented, but the tutors actually attend the classes to better be able to engage with struggling students. This improves the recitation aspects of special sessions held during the week. Some of these same tutors also work closely with the course instructor so that they can provide supplemental instruction for the course. These special sessions allow repeating and clarification of lecture topics for students in the class. 
The STEM Center began operation in Fall 2015 and early results suggest that the completion rate in these gateway courses has been improved. It is still too early to make any strong statements regarding the effectiveness of the enhanced tutoring and supplemental instruction, as data is still being analyzed. In addition, methods for both enhanced tutoring and supplemental instruction need to be fully assessed and continuous improvement opportunities taken where appropriate.

